Minutes of the EMOA Committee Meeting held on

Monday 19th March 2012 at the Pace Room, St Mary’s Church, Clifton Village, Nottinghamshire, NG11 8NH, at 7.30 p.m. 

Present: Ernie Williams (in the Chair), John Woodall, Viv Macdonald, Ranald Macdonald, Bob Haskins, Sean Harrington, Judith Holt, David Olivant, Pauline Olivant, Hilary Palmer.
Ernie Williams began the meeting by giving a short eulogy on recently deceased LEI and EMOA member Roger Williamson.

1. Apologies: Roy Denney, Mike Gardner, Ian Whitehead.
2. Minute Taking:
With the continuing non-appointment of an Association Secretary and in the absence of EMEWS Editor Mike Gardner, Ernie Williams volunteered to take notes for the subsequent production of the Minutes and as the basis for an article in EMEWS 240 by Mike Gardner.



ACTION: EW and MG
3. Approval of Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 16th January 2012:

The Minutes of 16th January 2012 were approved with the following amendments:

(i) Ranald Macdonald was also present.
(ii) The following was added at the conclusion of the discussion on the EMOA Development Plan (Item 5 (i)):
Viv Macdonald, following the discussion on the EMOA Development Plan, agreed to update the Plan for the 28th May 2012 meeting of the EMOA Committee.





ACTION: VM
4. Approval of web site version of Minutes:

The Minutes were approved for the EMOA web site and Ernie Williams agreed to send them to Webmaster John Cooke.









ACTION: EW
5. Urgent items:

(i) Review of Association Constitution – update on views of Clubs and members to the distributed draft document:
Ernie Williams reported that he had circulated the latest draft version of the new EMOA Constitution for 2012 and beyond to all members of the Committee and to the Chairmen of the four constituent Clubs – DVO, LEI, LOG and NOC.
Roy Denney, Roger Edwards, Bob Haskins and Ranald Macdonald were thanked for their hard work and dedication in the production of the new format and substantially revised wording for the new Constitution and Standing Orders.
Pauline Olivant reported that NOC had not yet been able to review the new Constitution, whilst representatives of the other Clubs reported on discussions and formal meetings.  On behalf of NOC Pauline requested that a copy of the ‘old’ Constitution be prepared with passages from the ‘new’ draft Constitution and Standing Orders highlighted alongside specific sections showing the proposed amendments.  After discussion on how the proposed changes had been made it was agreed that the format of the new Constitution and Standing Orders was such that this would not be a feasible proposition.
A small number of minor amendments were made to the text of the new Constitution to clarify roles as and where necessary, including that of ‘Independent Financial Examiner’ (IFE) rather than ’Independent Financial Advisor’, and Ernie Williams agreed to inform Roy Denney of the changes and to liaise with Roy to distribute the latest amended draft to Executive Committee members, Club Chairmen, and to the EMEWS Editor and EMOA Webmaster.






ACTION: EW and RD
(ii) Overview of the implementation of the EMOA Development Plan 2012-2015 including Controllers/Event Officials Conference 26th May 2012:
Ranald Macdonald reported that the venue – Rushcliffe Country Park – had been booked and reminded Club Representatives that those wishing to attend and to have a buffet lunch available to them needed to confirm their attendance with either himself or Roger Edwards by the deadline of Monday 14th May 2012.  Ranald also confirmed that British Orienteering Events Manager Dave Peel had agreed to be a Lead Speaker’ at the Conference.







ACTION: Clubs

Roger Edwards, in consultation with Ranald Macdonald, had proposed that each person attending the Conference be provided with a booklet containing the 2012 Rules, together with a selection of the Appendices and the relevant Event Guidelines.  After discussion it was agreed that this would be worthwhile and that a quote for printing be obtained from Hassall & Lucking at Long Eaton.  
ACTION RE and RM.

(iii) The first four appointments to the new Events & Competitions Committee:
Ernie Williams, as the representative of the twelve Regional Associations on the Selection Panel, reported on the appointment of the first four of six members of the E&CC.  A lengthy discussion followed, during which Ranald Macdonald, one of the twelve applicants, indicated that following the formal announcement of the first four appointments on the National web site he had withdrawn from the selection process, whilst David Olivant indicated that he had indicated to the Chief Executive of British Orienteering that he wished to be further considered for one of the two remaining places.

Ernie Williams agreed to report to both the Chief Executive and the Selection Panel the views of the East Midlands Regional Association Committee on the current situation with regards to the application and selection process for E&CC - chief amongst them were the length of time that it had taken to appoint and publicise the chosen applicants, which was thought to be far too long, the fact that the appointment system had created a palpable air of ‘demotivation’, and the ‘southern centric’ nature of the chosen candidates, particularly as the E&CC was not seen as being, in any way, representative of the Associations and the work that they do throughout the UK.

It was also noted that the process was backwards - possibly in more ways than one! - in that the Board should have decided initially what structure would need to be put in place to support important and on-going aspects of the sport after the Groups and Committees had been stood down at the end of 2011, and to have then worked from there upwards, taking the committed and hard-working volunteers with them in the re-building process, hence the active and committed feeling ‘demotivated’, and the apparent vacuum that is seen to be at the heart of the sport at this particular moment in time.


ACTION: EW
(iv) Urgent Matters arising from the Minutes of the last meeting not listed on Agenda:
None.
6. Treasurer’s Report:

Viv Macdonald spoke to her three previously distributed documents – the Treasurer’s Report, the Budget Statement, and the Statement on Income from Event Levies.  Membership income had risen as had the income from Event Levies with the overall increase in participation.  Viv commented on the overall running costs of the Association and reported that there had recently been expenditure due to the upkeep and maintenance of the web site by the professional web site designers.  The General Fund is currently very healthy and interest had been received from the investment in the ‘Three Month Income Bond’ and it was agreed to continue to re-invest in the Bond in future months.



ACTION: VM.

Viv was thanked for her overview and maintenance of the Association’s funds.
Correspondence received:

The topics of the small amount of correspondence received had been incorporated into various Agenda items.
8. Fixtures:

(a) Presentation of EMOA League 2011 Awards and Certificates at NOC Event at Blidworth on 22nd January 2012:
Ernie Williams reported on the 2011 Presentation at the NOC Event and thanked, on behalf of members, Roger and Ursula Williamson for their work on behalf of EMOA and also Wendy West for taking photographs of the Presentation of Awards and Certificates to the successful orienteers on each Course.

(b) EMOA League Tables Co-ordinator:
Ernie Williams reported that Ursula Williamson had agreed to continue the work of her late husband Roger and that she had asked that an EMOA member or members volunteer to aid and advise her if necessary re the League data and published tables.  Judith Holt agreed to discuss the League and associated technical matters with John Cooke and Ursula Williamson in the next few days.

ACTION: JH and JC
(c) EMOA League 2012: Level C Events currently listed on EMOA web site (11-03-2012), each having eight courses (WH, YE, OR, LG, SG, GR, BL and BR), are:
The following League Events had taken place since the last EMOA meeting in January:
22nd January Blidworth (NOC)
29th January Welbeck and Beaumanor (LEI)
12th February Thieves Wood (NOC)
26th February Haddon Lindop (DVO)
4th March South Common (LOG)
The League Events remaining for 2012 are:

1st April Ratby Woodlands (LEI)

15th April Riber Hillside and Bow Woods (DVO)

22nd April Thoresby North (NOC)

19th May Bradgate Park (LEI)

10th June Allestree Park (DVO)

17th June Burbage Common (LEI)

9th September Longshaw (DVO)

21st October Byrons Walk (NOC)

28th October Carsington (DVO)

4th November Spring Cottage (LEI)

11th November Wellow (NOC)

23rd December Walesby (NOC)

30th December Beacon Hill (LEI)

(d) Level B & C Urban Events in 2012:

The League Events are:

8th July: Nottingham City Urban (NOC)
2nd September: Lincoln City Urban (LOG)

7th October: Wirksworth Urban

20th October: Ashby-de-la-Zouch Urban (LEI)

Paul Murgotroyd was thanked for volunteering to act as the EMOA Urban League Co-ordinator. Sean Harrington reported that Paul had compiled a set of web pages that were already available for viewing and downloading.  Any pre-event information re the Urban Events is to be sent to Paul.

ACTION: Clubs and PM.
(e) Midlands Night Championships 2012:
A bid by LEI to host MNC on 3rd November 2012 at new venue Spring Cottage had been accepted and is now fully registered as a Level C Event.

(f) Major Events in EMOA in 2013:

(i) 2013 Midland Championships – Level A Event on 3rd February at Sherwood Forest (NOC).
A 24 month embargo is in place and is to be listed on the National web site.  Event organisation is proceeding satisfactorily and the Event will be a major item on the agenda of the next NOC Committee meeting.









ACTION: NOC
(ii) 2013 British Club Championship/CompassSport Cup & Trophy – Level B Event on 17th February at Fineshade Woods (LEI).
A 12 month embargo is in place and details have been sent for inclusion on the National web site via the CSPC&T Co-ordinator.  Organiser – Steve Edgar - and Planner - Chris Phillips – are in place.  Negotiations with the Forestry Commission re parking and land access are on-going.


ACTION: LEI
(iii) 2013 British Sprint Championships – Level A Event on 20th April at Loughborough University (LEI).

A 24 month embargo is in place and details have been sent for inclusion on the National website.  Bob Haskins and Chris Phillips will be attending the 2012 Championships in York to check various aspects of the Event organisation and administration in situ.  Bob stated that, due to the upcoming Olympics and National Teams being based in Loughborough, he would be waiting until mid-August before undertaking further discussions with the University authorities.




ACTION: LEI and BH
(iv) 2013 British Middle Championships – Level A Event on 21st April at Stanton Moor (DVO).

A 24 month embargo is in place and details are available on the National web site.  The competition area has been reduced due to problems with car parking and access is currently restricted to Stanton Moor only but access negotiations are on-going.  Planner is John Duckworth and Dave Peel is the Map Adviser.











ACTION: DVO
(v) 2013 Yvette Baker Trophy Final – Level B Closed Event: 7th July at Belton Park (LOG).
Sean Harrington reported that all is proceeding satisfactorily.



ACTION: LOG
(vi) 2013 British Schools Championships – Level B Closed Event: 17th November at Shipley Park (DVO).

Viv Macdonald reported that a ‘Model Event’ will be required on the day before the Event.  Pre-Event organisation, including accommodation requirements, is proceeding satisfactorily.  The Event requires an out-of-Region Controller.  Viv agreed to report back to EMOA Chairman with any further information.
ACTION: DVO and VM

(g) Major Events 2014 and beyond:

(i) British Night Championships 28th February 2015 – official confirmation awaited by LEI following application to host BNC, preferably in 2015 or otherwise in 2016.

Ian Whitehead had reported that any decision re BNC for 2015 or 2016, with both LEI and AIRE having submitted bids, had been delayed until the British Championships, the proposed National League, and other major events had been confirmed by National Fixtures Committee.  Ian fully expected that LEI would be approved for either 2015 or 2016.






ACTION: IW 

9. JK 2014: Possible involvement of EMOA Clubs in organisation of JK 2014 in WOA Region (South Wales).
It was noted that no correspondence has been received as at 11-03-2012.
10. Board of Directors Meeting 21st February 2012.

The contents of the summary report as downloaded from British Orienteering web site was noted.
11. Reports from Formal Delegates and Correspondent Members:

(i) Development Committee:

Judith Holt highlighted the loan of SI kit to Clubs and Regions and encouraged EMOA Clubs to take advantage of this facility.  Grants of up to £3000 are available for Junior Regional Squads via Development Funding and applications needed to be submitted to enable a Development Grant to be provided, possibly to fund the training of Coaches within the Region.  Judith was thanked for attending the most recent Development Committee Meeting on behalf of EMOA.
ACTION: Junior Regional Squad and Clubs
(ii) Fixtures Group:

Reports and comments from Ian Whitehead had already been covered in previous items.  Ian will be providing an update to the Regional Fixtures List in the very near future and is grateful for the input and updates from Club Fixtures Secretaries.  Ian was thanked for his continuing work on behalf of the Association and Clubs.








ACTION: IW
(iii) Map Group:

David Olivant reported on the recent Map Group meeting which had received and judged a much larger than expected number of submissions for Map Awards 2011.  The results will be made available on the National web site following discussions between David as Chair of Map Group and the Chief Executive of British Orienteering.  A Mappers Accreditation Training Scheme including a Mapping Safety Module is to be piloted in the East Midlands, probably in July 2012, and will be linked to Major Events and Mapping Conferences in September 2012.  David also hoped that the new E&CC would see the need for a Sub-Committee or Working Group to be formed with specific responsibility for Mapping.


ACTION: DO
(iv) Coaching Committee:

Hilary Palmer reported on the meeting of the currently formed Coaching Committee on 17th March 2012.
A major topic was that the BOF Director who was not present but who is linked with Coaching Committee, had asked for views on the Committee and its importance re work and viability going forward into future years. This was taken to imply that Coaching Committee may not continue to exist as at present. Following on from the reorganisation of the Events Committee other Committees may also be changed. Coaching Committee as a body has its views but would welcome input from Regional Committees on how important 'coaching' is in the plans for the various Regions and for the Clubs within each Region, and also where both the Region and Clubs see the responsibility for coaching strategy, training of coaches etc being placed in the future for British Orienteering.  It was agreed to have this as an important Agenda Item for the next Executive Committee Meeting on 28th May 2012.





ACTION: Clubs and EW
Other topics discussed that were highlighted by Hilary included the appointment of Lyn Walker from SOA as the new Chair of Coaching Committee, the importance of Club Coaching Officers now being able to access the British Orienteering database for their club members so that they can check when first aid and CRB renewal dates are up-coming and if Clubs do not have this access yet they should contact National Office, and that Clubs are asked to do an audit of their requirements for new and upgraded coaches for the next few years and send details to Hilary by 1st June. This audit will help Coaching Committee to plan the need for coach training courses for 2013 onwards.





ACTION: Clubs
Coaching Conference 2012 was attended by a number of EM coaches and it is hoped that all coaches in the Region will be interested to see the session plan examples, Paul Murgatroyd’s presentation on physical conditioning etc is available at: http://www.britishorienteering.org.uk/page/coach_support where scrolling down will find the papers from the Conference. Coaching Conference 2013 will be on 18th to 20th January so as not to clash with the Midland Championships Level A Event on 3rd February).  Coach Training Courses for 2012 are listed at: http://www.britishorienteering.org.uk/page/coaching_courses and it should be noted that there is an East Midlands L1 Course scheduled to be held at Groby Community College on 12th ,13th and 19th  May 2012.  






ACTION: Clubs and Coaches
(v) National Forest:

Roy Denney had circulated a short report by email on the National Forest Board that has recently signed off the funding to create the National Forest Way over the next two years which will be a rather convoluted 70 mile route running from Alrewas to Beacon Hill. They are also continuing to work with the Woodland Trust to develop the new flagship Diamond Wood being created between Normanton le Heath and Ravenstone in North-West Leicestershire which will rival Bradgate Park in size and which will be formally inaugurated on Friday 1st June 2012.  Roy was thanked for his continued involvement in the work of the National Forest Company.
12. EMEWS: Report and deadline for items in EMEWS 240 to Editor Mike Gardner.
Due to Mike Gardner having his knee operation earlier on the day of the current EMOA meeting and the need for him to recuperate without stress being placed upon him, it was agreed that the deadline for material for EMEWS 240 would be Monday 16th April 2012.  Mike was wished “Good luck and a speedy recovery” by the members of the Executive Committee.





ACTION: All
13. Future Meetings Dates and Venues in 2012:

It was agreed that all of the remaining meetings in 2012 will begin at 7.30 p.m. and be held at the Pace Room, St. Mary’s Church, Clifton Village, Nottinghamshire, NG11 8NH.
EMOA Executive Committee: 28th May. 

EGM: 30th July - To review and approve final draft of new Constitution and Standing Orders.
AGM: 10th September.
EMOA Executive Committee: November date to be agreed by new Association Executive Committee at the conclusion of the 2012 AGM.






ACTION: JW and EW
There being no further business the Chair thanked all present for their attendance and formally closed the meeting at 9.35 p.m.
[EAW: 16-04-2012]
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